
                                                   SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
VIRTUAL MEETING






        TUESDAY, APRIL 9, 2024
APPROVED
SB Members Virtually Present: Peter Cunningham, Chair; Becky Pine; John Reilly, Vice Chair; Matt Pisani
SB Members Absent: Alison Manugian, Clerk;
Also Virtually Present: Mark Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Patricia DuFresne, Assistant Director of Finance/Town Accountant; Hannah Moller, Treasurer/Tax Collector; Megan Foster, Principal Assessor; Dawn Dunbar, Town Clerk
Mr. Cunningham called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Mr. Cunningham announced that the Groton Friends of the Tree Warden will hold their 2024 celebration of Arbor Day on Sunday, May 5, at 1:00 p.m. at Moison’s Ace Hardware. The centerpiece of this year’s celebration will be planting the Arbor Day Tree, a cherry plum. Beech and red cedar seedlings will also be distributed. 

Ms. Pine announced that the Garden Club would hold its Annual Plant Sale at Legion Hall on Saturday, May 11th, from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. 
PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD
Ms. Mayra Alosco, a resident of Groton, inquired about the town's plans to renegotiate PILOT (Payment in Lieu of Taxes) programs for non-profit partners in FY 2025. Mr. Haddad stated that the town regularly communicates with its non-profit partners and asks them to contribute additional funding. He added that this effort is an ongoing process. 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT
1. Consider Ratifying the Town Manager’s Appointment of Michael Luttati, Collin Hakey, and John Orpen as Golf Staff for the Groton Country Club.
Ms. Pine made a motion to ratify the Town Manager’s Appointment of Michael Luttati, Collin Hakey, and John Orpen as Golf Staff for the Groton Country Club, effective immediately. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Reilly-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye.
2.  FY 2025 Budget Update.
Mr. Haddad said he attended the Town of Dunstable’s Selectmen meeting before the Groton Select Board meeting that evening. He explained that relative to the FY 2025 budget, it was in the Town of Dunstable's hands. He explained that at the April 3rd Groton Select Board meeting, the Board reviewed various scenarios regarding what the Town of Groton could pay within the levy limit. He explained a couple of scenarios that would split the $1.4M deficit with the School District. Dunstable is currently considering the following scenarios to vote on and bring to their Town Meeting without devastating their municipal budget. Scenario 2 would involve a 65/35 split of new revenues. This would result in the Groton Dunstable Regional School District (GDRSD) cutting its budget by $2.7M. In this scenario, Groton’s municipal assessment would be reduced by $2M, taking the $1.4M deficit and turning it into a $619,000 surplus for the Town of Groton. Scenario 3 proposes a 65/35 split of the deficit. The GDRSD would have to cut its budget by $1.9M, and Groton’s assessment would be reduced by $1.5M, eliminating the $1.4 million deficit. 
Mr. Haddad explained that he presented a municipal budget to Groton’s Finance Committee and the Select Board that only increased by 2.26% ($381,000). He said the School Committee would debate whichever scenario Dunstable decided on the following day, April 10th. After the School Committee meeting, Mr. Haddad will better understand the impact and will discuss it with the Board at the April 22 Select Board meeting. He will also propose a date to schedule a Special Town Meeting during this meeting.
Ms. Pine asked Mr. Haddad to discuss the unused levy capacity in Scenario 2. Mr. Haddad explained he would like to propose to the Finance Committee and Select Board to consider a one-time gift/grant of $619,000 to the school district, which could be used for one-time expenses or directed towards the operation of the Florence Roche Elementary school. He intends to present this proposal to the School Committee and ask the Select Board if they approve. He said the GDRSD Superintendent and Business Manager have already discussed this idea with Mr. Haddad. Ms. Pine thanked Mr. Haddad for his creativity and thought it was a good idea. He said that regardless of the proposed grant, the school district will still have to cut their budget by $2M. Mr. Cunningham believes it is consistent with what taxpayers have requested. Mr. Pisani believes it is the best-case scenario, as it supports the school without exceeding the levy capacity. Mr. Reilly supported this proposal specifically for the Florence Roche side.
Mr. Haddad will attend the School Committee meeting on Wednesday, April 10th.
3. Update on Select Board Meeting Schedule Through the 2024 Spring Town Meeting

 Monday, April 15, 2024


 No Meeting- Patriots Day Holiday

 Monday, April 22, 2024


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting


 Tuesday, April 23, 2024 

 2024 Annual Town Election

 Monday, April 29, 2024


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, May 6, 2024


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting


 Monday, May 13, 2024


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 
 Saturday, May 18, 2024

 Potential Date for Special Town Meeting


 Monday, May 20, 2024
Regularly Scheduled Meeting (Potential Date for Special Town Meeting)


Monday, May 27, 2024
No Meeting- Memorial Day


Monday, June 3, 2024
Regularly Scheduled Meeting


Monday, June 10, 2024
Regularly Scheduled Meeting


Monday, June 17, 2024
No Meeting


Monday, June 24, 2024
Regularly Scheduled Meeting

ITEMS FOR SELECT BOARD CONSIDERATION AND ACTION
1. Appoint Sue Fitterman as a Full-Member of the Sustainability Commission (Ms. Fitterman is currently an Alternate Member). 
Ms. Pine made a motion to appoint Sue Fitterman as a full member of the Sustainability Commission, effective immediately. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Reilly-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye.
2. Consider Approving a One-Day All Alcoholic Beverages License for the Friends of Prescott for Open Mic Night on Friday, April 12, 2024, from 6:30 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. 

Mr. Pisani made a motion to approve a One-Day All Alcoholic Beverage License for the Friends of Prescott for Open Mic Night to be held on Friday, April 12, 2024, from 6:30 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Reilly-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye.
3. Approve 2024 Fuel Storage Licenses.
Mr. Haddad provided the Board with the list of Fuel Storage Licenses that needed to be reviewed and renewed for 2024.  Mr. Haddad read aloud the memo (see included in these minutes). 

Ms. Pine made a motion to approve the 2024 Fuel Storage Licenses read aloud by Mr. Haddad, effective May 1, 2024. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Reilly-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye.
OTHER BUSINESS

Pursuant to the Charter, Authorize the Town Manager and One Member of the Select Board to Sign Warrants for the Next 30 Days.
Ms. Pisani made a motion to authorize the Town Manager and the Select Board Chair to sign Warrants through May 9, 2024. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Reilly-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye.
ON-GOING ISSUES
A. PFAS—Mr. Haddad hopes to have good news to share officially with the Board on April 22nd about Phase Two of the PFAS Solution for the Groton Dunstable Regional High School. 
Also, Mr. Haddad thanked the Water Superintendent, Mr. Orcutt, for his hard work applying for a grant for federal funds for Phase One of the PFAS Solution. The Towns of Pepperell and Dunstable wrote letters of support to include in the grant application. Mr. Haddad said he may also have good news regarding Phase One in the next few months. He said they are constantly seeking ways to generate revenue to offset costs.
C. Florence Roche Elementary School Construction Project- Mr. Haddad said a significant milestone had been reached in the construction project. The construction trailers are being removed from the site. Next Friday, the construction team and the OPM will relocate to a classroom within the new Florence Roche School for their operational offices. Mr. Haddad was very excited to hear this during the construction meeting.
SELECT BOARD LIASON REPORTS

Public Comment Period #2
Ms. Mayra Alosco, a Groton resident, asked how to determine the number of current PILOT agreements and how to support these efforts. Mr. Haddad suggested she contact him at townmanager@grotonma.gov. She also wondered if it would be helpful if she drafted a letter campaign. Mr. Cunningham believed it would be beneficial to send letters to the editor.
Ms. Laura Hankin, a Groton resident, asked if the Select Board would be willing to consider a home rule petition for Groton’s non-profit organizations that own tax-exempt residential properties, where residents attend public schools, to contribute equitably to the town’s municipal services. Mr. Cunningham explained that Groton’s current non-profits are tax-exempt by state law, and unfortunately, a home rule petition is not an option. Ms. Pine said that while the town's PILOT funds are greatly appreciated, it wouldn't impact the school budget for the current year. The budget would be limited to what Dunstable can afford rather than what Groton can afford. Mr. Pisani suggested that it was time to review the PILOT program. Mr. Cunningham encouraged Ms. Alosco to contact the Town Manager to discuss this further. 
Ms. Pine stated that if the Select Board was going to have an in-depth discussion regarding the PILOT agreements during a meeting, it needed to be listed as an agenda item. Mr. Haddad said he would add PILOT agreements to the Select Board's future agendas under ongoing issues. 
Mr. Haddad said he would contact Town Counsel to research filing a home rule petition and draft an article for either the upcoming Special Town Meeting or the Fall Town Meeting. Ms. Pine also asked Mr. Haddad to inquire about the guidelines the Select Board members should follow when responding to public comment periods. 
Approval of Minutes from March 25, 2024

Ms. Pine made a motion to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting of March 25, 2024.  Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Reilly-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye.

The meeting was adjourned at 6:42 p.m. Respectively submitted by Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager Roll Call: Pine-aye; Reilly-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye. 
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